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CHAPTER ONE




Randall
Brent Woodfield was born in Salem, Oregon in 1950. Salem is the capital
city of the U.S. state of Oregon, located in the Willamette Valley. It
is the third largest city in the state, with a population of around
175,000 residents. The city is also home to a number of parks and
outdoor recreational areas, as well as several museums and heritage
sites. Salem is located about an hour's drive south of Portland, making
it a popular destination for day trips from the larger city. Randall
Woodfield would go on to become one of the most vicious and dangerous
American serial killers in living memory. A cold hearted man who
inflicted brutal sexual assaults upon his victims and seemed to relish
the feeling of power his crimes gave him. Woodfield was an all too real
bogeyman at the start of the 1980s. A nightmare made flesh. 

A
recurring pattern with serial killers and sexual predators is a time
lag between their crimes - as if to lessen their chances of being
caught. A cooling off period. Many killers tend to have gaps between
their murders. The murder temporarily satisfies their dark desires and
they can return to some sort of normality for a period until they need
to kill again. They need time to prepare and plan for their next
murder. That wasn't the case with Randall Woodfield though. He didn't
conform to some of the patterns we usually see with serial killers.
Woodfield even threatened to blur the line between serial killer and
spree killer when he was active. Woodfield seemed in the grip of a
frenzy that he had no control over. If anything his crimes escalated
and became more frequent, sometimes occurring on the same day only
hours apart. He couldn't seem to satiate his lust and darkness.

Some
of his victims were people he knew and some were random strangers. Many
of them worked in the convenience stores he robbed. He is suspected too
of being responsible for a number of unsolved murders involving female
hitchhikers. Because this all happened so long ago now (with DNA
evidence not always applicable anymore) it is obviously very difficult
to connect some of these unsolved murders to Woodfield. One thing is
certain though. Woodfield almost certainly killed a lot more people
than we yet know of. The true tally of his crimes may well make him one
of the most prolific serial killers in American history. 

When
it comes to the worst American serial killers, Randall Woodfield is up
there with the likes of Ted Bundy, Randy Kraft, Gary Ridgway, Samuel
Little, John Wayne Gacy, and Rodney Alcala. Woodfield isn't nearly as
famous as some other notorious American serial killers though. Why this
should be is impossible to say for sure but there are a number of
possible factors. Aside from Alcala, those other killers were all
executed (with the resultant publicity the death penalty generates).
Ted Bundy did prison interviews and fascinated the public because he
looked more like a game show host than a killer. John Wayne Gacy would
entertain kids at parties by dressing up as a clown. He was therefore
The Killer Clown in true crime lore. Rodney Alcala famously appeared as
a contestant on the TV show The Dating Game.

Randall Woodfield,
by contrast, is more obscure than these terrible men who shared his
addiction to killing. If you search for Woodfield online the main thing
you'll get is that he was a promising football player who could have
played for the Green Bay Packers. Some bios even wrongly state that he
played for the Packers. It was a tiny part of his life though and ended
before it ever really began but it was certainly true to an extent. He
could, with a bit more talent and a few more breaks, have been a
football player. That's part of the morbid appeal of the Woodfield
story. He was a young man who seemed to have everything but somehow
ended up as a depraved serial killer and sexual predator. After he was
convicted, Woodfield was a trifle forgotten. He wasn't executed and he
did no prison interviews because his prison didn't allow that sort of
thing. Woodfield had no interest in any sort of dark prison fame
anyway. He just wasn't interested in talking about his life and crimes.


Ted Bundy confessed to his crimes in the end (well, most of
them anyway) and it was unavoidably fascinating to hear him talk in
interviews about being a serial killer. Bundy attempted (in
unconvincing fashion) to somehow blame girlie magazines and (even more
dubiously) 'slasher films' for the strange and terrible tangent his
awful life had taken but to hear him at least be honest about the fact
he was a killer was morbidly interesting in a car crash sort of way.
There was nothing like this from Woodfield though. He is the Greta
Garbo of serial killers. All we know about Woodfield post-conviction
comes from fragments of letters that have been made public. All we can
deduce from these letters is that Woodfield (no surprise here) is a bit
creepy (if a female person writes to him he wants a photograph and to
talk to them on the phone) and also still ludicrously maintains he is
innocent and that the police arrested the wrong man.

Woodfield,
like a number of serial killers, had the ability to blend into what we
what call normal life. He had friends and girlfriends and he was also
ruggedly handsome in a very 1970s sort of way. He used steroids to
maintain his football physique and considered himself to be athletic
and attractive. In reality though this was all a façade. His life was
in freefall and he felt alienated and rejected from society. He was
assuredly not out of central casting when it came to serial killers
though. Notorious serial killers like Richard Chase, Richard Ramirez,
Gary Ridgway, Gacy and all, well, they ticked a lot more boxes when it
comes to looking mad or sinister. Woodfield on the other hand looked
more like Tom Selleck's stuntman than a serial killer. 

Woodfield's
ability to blend into society (albeit in Woodfield's case a world of
boozy bars and aimlessness) was only one of the many disturbing things
about this twisted killer. Another is that Woodfield didn't conform to
any surface stereotype we have about such individuals. Woodfield's
background was what one would describe as normal and loving and his
older sisters went on to become a doctor and lawyer respectively. His
parents were comfortable financially (Woodfield Sr had a managerial job
at the phone company Pacific Northwest Bell) and one can only imagine
how bewildered they were when their son's true nature was revealed. 

After
his conviction, when Randall Woodfield was in prison serving a life
term for four murders (though he would be linked to over forty), his
father visited him and commented to prison stadff that this wasn't the
son he knew. The family never mentioned Randall again. They just wanted
to forget all about him. It has been speculated that Woodfield's
descent into criminality and murder was partly because he felt
overshadowed by the success of his sisters. He felt like the loser in
the family, the black sheep. Woodfield's family ground gave no hint or
clue to his dark destiny. 

There have been theories that
because Randall Woodfield's father worked long hours, the young Randall
came to resent growing up in a household full of women who had
authority over him. This theory proposes that it somehow left Randall
with a contempt for women or a need to get revenge on them. The theory
feels rather fanciful though in truth and is contradicted by the fact
that, by all accounts, Randall Woodfield had a very good relationship
with his mother. His mother did not work so she had plenty of time to
give all of her children attention and love. Besides, it isn't as if
Randall Woodfield's father worked abroad and never went home. It is
said that he took Randall fishing and did a good job as a father.
Randall Woodfield grew up in Otter Rock, Oregon. Otter Rock is an
unincorporated community in Lincoln County. It is situated on U.S.
Route 101 along the Oregon Coast. 

Woodfield was known as
'Randy' to his friends and family but it was a nickname he grew to
loathe. He much preferred to be called Randall. Randy felt like a
juvenile name to him. Even at a young age he had a lofty opinion of
himself and took himself seriously. There are certainly plenty of
contradictions in Woodfield and a degree of confusion about his
character and early life. Many biographies say he was highly
intelligent and got great grades as a youngster. And yet, as an adult,
he was basically unemployable and girlfriends who have gone on record
about him say he was of low intelligence and not famed for being the
sharpest knife in the drawer. Woodfield's background, for a killer of
his notoriety, was certainly a contradiction too. 

Most
experts think the theory that serial killers are 'bad seeds' who were
born bad is a myth. You can't be born bad. Environments and experiences
turn people twisted and bad - not genetics. A large number of serial
killers had unhappy childhoods. There are exceptions to this of course
(like Woodfield) but many serial killers had an awful start in life. In
many cases they experienced grim poverty or suffered abuse - or in many
cases experienced both of these factors. It is by no means completely
universal but a common thread between many serial killers often seems
to be a dysfunctional relationship with their mother. 

It seems
to a recurring pattern too that many serial killers were beaten and
verbally abused by strict fathers. The 1988 publication Sexual
Homicide, Patterns and Motives said that 70% of families who raised a
serial killer have had a history of alcohol abuse. None of this stuff
applied to Randall Woodfield though. You could describe him then as
something of an anomaly when it comes to famous serial killers. There
have been many cases where serial killers grew up in a house where
crime was the norm. Their relatives were criminals and even their
friends too. There were no role models to teach them right from wrong.
The childhood of Richard (The Night Stalker) Ramirez was not exactly
helped by his adoration of a cousin who served in Vietnam. This cousin
filled the head of Ramirez with tales (and often photographic evidence)
of war atrocities and also taught Ramirez how to use a knife. 

The
cousin of Ramirez later shot his own wife while Ramirez was present.
Arthur Shawcross (who killed fourteen people) was said to have had
sexual relations with his sister. He also said his aunt and mother
sexually abused him. Andrei (The Butcher of Rostov) Chikatilo grew up
listening to accounts of the mass death, torture, and cannibalism in
the war on the Eastern Front between the Red Army and Nazi Germany. A
number of serial killers were orphaned or abandoned as children. There
have been many cases of serial killers who were bullied when they were
growing up. Once again though none of this applied to Woodfield. He was
an athlete as a youngster. He had no fear of bullies. 

Bed
wetting past the age of thirteen is sometimes cited as a sign that
someone might become a serial killer but the science on this is
debatable. A lot of serial killers seem to have had incidents of
indecent exposure at a young age. This, at last, is something we can
definitely apply to Woodfield. Randall Woodfield, Ted Bundy, and
Jeffrey Dahmer are all examples of famous serial killers who had
incidents of indecent exposure in their youth. Woodfield had dozens of
incidents of indecent exposure as a young person and even as a young
adult. He was never charged or convicted for any of his offences though
- which perhaps left him with a sense that he could get away with
anything. 

An amazingly high number of serial killers were also
Peeping Toms as teenagers and young men. Ted Bundy is an obvious
example of this. When he was a teenager, Bundy would roam around his
neighbourhood at night trying to find windows where a woman might be
undressing. A lot of these disturbed individuals seem to reach a point
where their activities are not enough anymore. Peeping Tomdom is not
enough. Even rape is not enough. They want to go further. Randall
Woodfield, like Bundy, was also a Peeping Tom as a youngster.
Woodfield's depravity would escalate throughout his life until it
became murderous. 

At first glance Randall Woodfield didn't
look like a serial killer or a depraved sexual predator. He was 6'1,
handsome, and a star athlete as a young man. He was later selected in
the 17th 1974 Draft by the Green Bay Packers as a wide receiver. At one
fleeting period of his life, Randall Woodfield looked like he might be
destined for life as a professional football player. How very far he
would soon fall. Years later, when his crimes came to light, former
coaches were astonished that the Woodfield they briefly knew had turned
out to be a depraved serial killer with a penchant for sexual assaults
on his unfortunate victims. Some who played with Woodfield or knew him
from training camp later expressed less surprise. Some of them (though
certainly not all) felt there was always something slightly odd about
Woodfield.

Most serial killers like Woodfield develop a cold
personality at a young age. They are sociopaths. Sociopaths lack a
sense of responsibility or a social conscience. They are prone to
antisocial behaviour. They can then tilt into becoming a psychopath. A
psychopath has even less of a moral compass than a sociopath.
'Psychopathy,' wrote NCBI Resources, 'is a constellation of
psychological symptoms that typically emerges early in childhood and
affects all aspects of a sufferer’s life including relationships with
family, friends, work, and school. The symptoms of psychopathy include
shallow affect, lack of empathy, guilt and remorse, irresponsibility,
and impulsivity. While the typical non-psychopathic felon may ponder
and struggle with life on the outside and with changing his criminal
ways, the typical psychopath returns to his life of crime, and often
violent and sexual crime, in the same way he does
everything—impulsively, selfishly and without any regard to the rights
of others, rights he does not even notice.'

Were there these
warning signs in the young Woodfield? The evidence is conflicting - but
then that is nothing new when it comes to serial killers. Ted Bundy met
a single mother named Elizabeth Kloepfer in 1969 and they had an on/off
relationship that ran to 1976. Kloepfer later wrote a book about her
life with Bundy. She loved Bundy and wanted to marry him. At first she
thought the police suspicion of him was ridiculous but - gradually -
she began to have doubts. Ted Bundy was always kind to Elizabeth
Kloepfer's daughter. He would sing her lullabies at night. We see
something similar in Randall Woodfield in that he would sometimes
babysit kids when he was young and by all accounts was always kind and
decent in these duties. The ability of serial killers like Randall
Woodfield and Ted Bundy to appear normal to those around them has been
described as the 'mask of sanity'.



CHAPTER TWO




Randall
Woodfield was destined to become known as the I-5 Killer due to the
crimes he committed along the Interstate 5 corridor running through
Washington, Oregon, and California. The Interstate 5 corridor is a
major north-south highway that runs from the Mexican border in
California to the Canadian border in Washington. It passes through
major cities such as Los Angeles, Sacramento, Portland, and Seattle,
and is a crucial transportation route for both commercial and personal
travel along the West Coast of the United States. The corridor is known
for its high traffic volume and is a busy thoroughfare for trucks,
commuters, and tourists. It also serves as a vital link for the
movement of goods between the United States, Canada, and Mexico. When
his activities began and were (initially and briefly) limited to
hold-ups and robberies, Woodfield was tagged the I-5 Bandit by the
police.

Randall Woodfield managed to attain fairly good grades
in school and his athletic ability was apparent from an early age. He
was good at many sports but it was football that he set his heart on.
He staked all of his chips on becoming a football player and when that
dream didn't quite work out for him he really didn't know what to do
with his life. Woodfield seemed to just give up on life when his brief
football career came to an end. With nothing to focus on anymore all of
his darkest instincts suddenly came into play and began to take over.
Woodfield's parents are said to have encouraged him to participate in
sports because he was strong and a very fast runner. He seemed to be a
natural as far as athletics went with the high hurdles something he was
always very good at. 

Woodfield was the star of Newport's
football team and looked to have a very bright future. The only clue
that all was not well with Woodfield came when he was involved in some
indecent exposure incidents when he was about thirteen. These were
largely shrugged off although it is said his family decided that some
therapy might do him some good. 

In reality though these incidents
were harbingers of an even greater darkness to come. Woodfield was
arrested as a young teenager for one of these incidents but it never
went any further than that. This meant that Woodfield was never
punished for these incidents.

Woodfield's criminal record, or at
least his recorded proven proclivity for indecent exposure, was wiped
clean when he left high school. The coaches who knew about the
incidents tended to gloss over them lest they should disrupt
Woodfield's promising sporting potential. This was vaguely reminiscent
of the way that the teenage Mike Tyson was indulged and protected by
his custodians to safeguard his future value as a boxer. As Mike Tyson
attracted attention as an amateur boxing prodigy in the early 1980s, he
continued to cause trouble outside the ring with inappropriate
behaviour around girls. His guardians/managers Cus D'Amato and Jim
Jacobs, aware of the fistic (and financial) potential of Tyson, kept
him out of court and always minimised the fallout for him. As a
consequence, the young Tyson never faced the consequences of his
actions or learned the difference between right and wrong - which had
grave ramifications for the future because Tyson later served time in
prison for rape in the early 1990s. 

The one person who did
make a stand was Tyson's fearless amateur trainer Teddy Atlas - another
D'Amato disciple. The furious Atlas pulled a gun on Tyson when he
learned Tyson had made lewd sexual comments and advances to an
eleven-year-old girl - who happened to be Teddy's niece. Teddy Atlas
was soon exiled from Cus D'Amato's home and gym - lest he should
disrupt the carefully laid plans set down for Tyson. Atlas felt that
Tyson was getting away with far too much and had to be confronted.
Tyson, like Randall Woodfield, was conditioned to believe as a
youngster that he could get away with anything. Not that a direct
comparison between these two is strictly applicable. Mike Tyson did
some despicable things in his life but they obviously paled in
comparison to Randall Woodfield's eventual crimes. 

Woodfield
enrolled in Treasure Valley Community College in 1969 as part of the
football program. Treasure Valley Community College is a public
community college in Ontario, Oregon, at the western edge of the
Treasure Valley. His grades were pretty poor but that didn't seem to
matter too much to Woodfield (or anyone else for that matter) because
he was an athlete destined to be a sporting star. Or so he thought.
Woodfield was no academic. He didn't think he would have to be. 

In
1970, Randall Woodfield went to college in Ontario, Oregon and got into
trouble when he vandalized the apartment of an ex-girlfriend. The young
woman was Sharon McNeil. Sharon broke up with Woodfield and this seemed
to drive him into a frenzy. He broke into the McNeil house and trashed
Sharon's bedroom. Woodfield had given Sharon a cuddly toy as a gift.
When he trashed her bedroom he took this toy home with him - which was
obviously a stupid thing to do because it made it even more obvious who
the culprit had been. It seems though that Woodfield wanted Sharon to
know it was him who had done this. He wanted her to know how angry and
rejected he felt. 

Incredibly, though Woodfield was charged
with vandalism he was not convicted of anything because the police felt
there was insufficient evidence. Woodfield swiftly departed from
Treasure Valley and went home. Once again here we see an example of a
situation where Woodfield did something wrong but ultimately got no
punishment for his criminal deeds. This pattern would continue in his
early life. It must have made him feel bullet proof. The young
Woodfield was never forced to accept the conventional norms of society
and accepted behaviour. Woodfield then played football for Portland
State University. He was actually in a bible study group with other
students while he was there. Although he was part of the Campus Crusade
for Christ and the Fellowship of Christian Athletes and seemed to
project an outward sense of calm to those who knew him, Woodfield was
struggling to master his personal demons.

Portland State
University (PSU) is a public research university located in Portland,
Oregon. Established in 1946, PSU offers undergraduate and graduate
programs in a variety of disciplines including business, education,
engineering, liberal arts, social sciences, and urban planning. The
1971 PSU football press guide had Woodfield as second-string flanker
behind Scott Saxton as a junior on the 1972 team. Woodfield's thumbnail
sketch said - "Sprinter in track. Gives solidarity in reserve role. Has
the potential." 

Heading into his senior season in 1973,
Woodfield played a more important role. From the 1973 press guide -
"The big boss (Stratten) points with pride to four outstanding
receivers: Scott Saxton, Randy Woodfield, Ken Smith and Mike Gardner."
Woodfield's thumbnail sketch said this: "Made giant strides last season
toward becoming a top-notch receiver and adequate blocker. Became much
tougher. Saw some starting action, averaging 19.4 yards on five
receptions. Has 10-flat speed."

Scott Saxton, who knew Woodfield
at this time, later told the local paper that Woodfield wasn't that
great of a player. He felt Woodfield's handling was suspect and that
there were any number of young players who were as athletic as
Woodfield. Randall Woodfield was very fast though. A natural athlete.
The only thing he didn't like about football was contact. He hated
taking a hit. It was an unavoidable part of the game so one could
probably file this as a quirk. You don't go into a contact sport and
not expect it to be physical at times. This seemed to be a revealing
insight into his personality. In many ways he was a classic bully. He
could dish it out but he couldn't take it. In later years, when he
worked as bouncer in bars, it is said that Woodfield proved to be
ineffective when it came to keeping order and standing up to drunks. He
might have looked tough with his steroid enhanced physique but he
wasn't really. His power trips came when he preyed on women who were
much weaker than him and couldn't fight back.

Woodfield's hopes
of being a professional football player were closer to reality than
ever when he was selected in the draft by the Green Bay Packers.
Woodfield loved football and it seemed it was this or bust as far as a
career went. He had no other ambition in life. He could feel the hopes
of his family and friends invested in him. The fact that Woodfield had
no plan B for his life and future was obviously something he would pay
a heavy price for. Society in general would pay an even larger and
wholly more tragic price too. It seems plausible to think that if
Woodfield had managed to turn football into a career he may have
managed to vanquish the dark demons residing within him. Football would
have given him a place to channel his energy and time and it would have
payed the bills too and prevented Woodfield from become an armed
robber. 

When he joined the Packers, Randall Woodfield was
working a Burger Chef in addition to his studies. The subject he was
studying was physical education. He was signed to the Packers for
$16,000. Woodfield was a late draft and was cut during training camp.
Randall Woodfield was devastated when his football dream hit a dead
end. He had no idea what to do with his life without football. The
swift end to Woodfield's football dream seemed to gradually send him
into what eventually became a harrowing downward spiral. It has been
speculated that the Packers jettisoned Woodfield after he was involved
in more cases of indecent exposure. There was more than one incident
where Woodfield was caught exposing himself to people in a parking lot.


Perhaps in the end Woodfield wasn't a good enough player or
maybe it was a combination of him not setting the world alight as a
player plus the indecent exposure incidents. Even if they felt that
Woodfield was a talent with a future in the game they didn't need any
potential bad publicity. It must have been a shattering blow for
Woodfield to come so close to a dream and have it snatched away. The
analogy with Mike Tyson was not strictly comparable in the end. Tyson
got away with so much in his youth because his custodians and managers
knew they were sitting on a gold mine. They knew Tyson was going to
make them millions so long as they could keep him out of court and out
of trouble. When it came to Randall Woodfield, ultimately, he wasn't
actually that talented so you could say he proved to be more trouble
than he was worth. 

"I remember him but nothing special," said
Packers running back Erik Torkelson. "That was the year there was a
preseason strike so there were so many rookies in camp. That whole year
was a blur. But I guess he (Woodfield) went on to become quite famous.
It was about 10 years ago when I first heard about him being the I-5
killer." After failing to make the Packers roster, Woodfield played the
1974 season with the semi-pro Manitowoc Chiefs and worked for Oshkosh
Truck. Oshkosh Truck (now called Oshkosh Corporation) is an American
industrial company that designs and builds speciality vehicles, truck
bodies, access equipment, and various other products. The company was
founded in 1917 and is headquartered in Oshkosh, Wisconsin.

Woodfield
seemed to do ok with the Chiefs and it somewhat helped mitigate the
disappointment of being axed by the Packers at training camp - though
of course it wasn't the same. Woodfield hoped above all that it would
be a springboard to bigger things in the game. A chance to prove he was
capable of bigger things. Maybe the Packers would give him another
chance. Those who played football with Woodfield mostly remember him as
a likeable enough person who was fairly easy to get along with. They
had no idea of the darkness that resided in Randall Woodfield. He
seemed to be religious and had yet to manifest into the wild man stage
of his brief life before he was locked away from society forever.

The
season with Manitowoc Chiefs went relatively well on the field but it
did not translate into a career in football for Woodfield. It was later
established that, while he somehow managed to avoid being arrested,
Woodfield was involved in sixteen incidents of indecent exposure while
at the Manitowoc Chiefs. It seems plausible to think that this was a
factor in why he was let go. When this hoped for football dream
vanished into the ether, Woodfield dropped out of college with three
semesters to go. He now had no money, no job, no qualifications and no
sense of direction. Woodfield was 24 years old. His family urged him to
go back to college but Woodfield, for whatever reason, just didn't want
to do this. 

The rejection by the Packers and the failure of
his football career seemed to hit Woodfield hard. Worse than that, it
left Woodfield an angry and bitter man. Years later, when he was in
prison, it is said that Woodfield still loved to talk about football.
When he cruised the highway in his Volkswagen looking for victims and
places to rob, he still kept a Packers sticker on the car. Woodfield's
aborted (and over before it truly began) football career was a crushing
blow to his self esteem and made him feel like he had failed in life.
This was exacerbated by the success of his sisters. He felt like the
family disappointment. 

Everyone in his family seemed to be a
success. They were good students and got good jobs. They made plenty of
money. Woodfield felt like the exception to that rule and it was a
feeling he didn't like at all. He felt like a failure. Woodfield became
something of a free spirit around this time - but not in a bohemian
sense. Woodfield becoming a transient free spirit was a recipe for
disaster. Woodfield worked as a bartender and bouncer but never seemed
to hold down a job for too long. Those who knew him at this time could
see he was starting to go off the rails. He was always (for obviously
immoral purposes) letting underage girls into the bars he worked in and
once asked a friend to lie for him in a small claims court. 

Now
that he was left to his own devices and had no particular goal in life,
the real Randall Woodfield was beginning to assert himself. His true
character was coming out and suffice to say he wasn't a nice person.
The discipline required for football had not exactly made Woodfield a
paragon of virtue but it at least served as some sort of break on his
conduct. There were whispers that he had alienated a few players by
trying to fool around with their wives and the indecent exposure
incidents are often cited as part of the reason that Woodfield got
nowhere with the Packers but - generally - his life in football had
been a calm sea compared to what was coming around the corner. Now that
he no longer had football in his life and was left with no
responsibilities, Woodfield used his new found freedom in the worst
possible way. He basically jumped straight from being an aspiring
football player to being a violent sex criminal. 


CHAPTER THREE



OEBPS/cover_image.jpg
LD

- T

WOODFIE

>

F

THE I-5
SERIAL KILLER





